EXMOUTH TOWN COUNCIL
 

NOTES OF A MEETING OF EXMOUTH TOWN COUNCIL RIGHTS OF WAY WORKING PARTY HELD  IN THE  COMMITTEE ROOM, TOWN HALL, EXMOUTH ON TUESDAY 7th OCTOBER 2014 AT 3.30 P.M.

Present:

Cllr. A Greenhalgh (Chairman)

Cllr. Vivian Duval-Steer


Cllr. S Gazzard 



Cllr B Nash  




Geoff Morris




Sue Cody (Office Manager)
Jan Gannaway (Sustrans Ranger)
Lisa Bowman (Town Clerk)










Apologies: Terry Knights (P3 Coordinator) & Peter Ashwin

Lisa Bowman, the Town Council’s new Town Clerk, gave an overview of her involvement in Rights of Way matters during her time with Holsworthy Council.  She made reference to the possible provision of solar lights along the Lympstone to Exmouth Exe Estuary Trail which may be funded via the Parishes Together Fund.  Lights of this nature were already in place at the Topsham end of the trail and gave a 180 degree lighting effect but produced no light pollution.  The Town Clerk, Tony Le Riche, at Lympstone was in support of the proposal and Lisa would talk to Devon Wildlife to ask assurance that wild animals and bats would not be environmentally impacted by the installation of the solar lights.
Notes of the Last Meeting 30th April 2014.
These were accepted and signed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
Matters Arising from Last Notes and not included in the current agenda
·    EDDC CD on Access Strategy 
A copy of the CD had not been provided as a new revised access strategy was being produced.
· Rights of Way Working Party Terms of Reference 

This would be considered by Full Council on 22nd December for ratification.

·   The Definitive Map
Richard Spurway, Devon County Council Public Rights of Way Warden, was overseeing this process together with Nick Steenman-Clark, Definitive Map Researcher at DCC.  Richard Spurway to be invited to the next meeting to give an overview of the process and the information needed to assist with documentation of access routes.  
·   Lower Halsdon access way
The plans for this route had gathered pace and the National Trust would be submitting a planning application in early 2015.  Some of the Section 106 funding had been released to assist with support services and to offset costs of an engineer who would provide advice. 

Urgent Business

There were no items of urgent business.

Agenda item 6 was discussed but no detail was given as Terry Knights was unable to attend at the last minute due to personal circumstances.
Lyndhurst Road, Footpath 14, was blocked by greenery and items that had been fly-tipped.  Terry Knights had commissioned the usual contractor to carry out the work.  Footpaths had been identified within Exmouth which needed attention and Lisa had been in touch with Geraldine Ford to ask if the Community Pay Back Scheme was available to provide groups who could deal with the work. Groups were available with a cost of £160 for the provision of a supervisor.  Councillor S Gazzard stated he had discussed the matter at a recent East & Mid Devon Safety Partnership where probation were eager to support the idea.  Lisa would contact Gerry Moore, Community Safety Partnership Officer to see if this could be moved forward.   Exeter College also ran a ‘Pathway to Employment’ course which may have suitable candidates for footpath clearance.  A resident had reported a problem with Long Lane.
Parish Paths Partnership Devon County Council Grant

Ros Davies from Devon County Council had written to the Town Council to say that due to budget restriction a Parish Paths Partnership grant may not be available this year.  An overview on some of the costs incurred by the provision of a P3 Coordinator and a Rights of Way Working Party in respect of Holsworthy’s claim was given by Lisa. These had been a strimmer course undertaken by the P3 Coordinator, the cost of the provision of a strimmer plus fuel to run it and items of equipment used by volunteers who had worked on the paths.  There were also claimed reimbursement for the administration of the PROW Working Party, volunteers’ expenses and a rate per mile for footpaths. The grant claim form for Exmouth would need to be revisited and Derek Parson’s, Supplementary Street Cleaner, input to footpath maintenance costed and documented.  The costs incurred by the contractor who carried out works that the P 3 coordinator was unable to tackle had also to be factored into the claim.
DCC Highways were currently promoting the P3 system and it was felt that they should support our request for funding of maintenance work.  Would it be worthwhile advertising for volunteers to become active regular walkers who would report back on potential problems?  Numbering of footpaths on the footpath signs would be beneficial to all users when reporting hazards found whilst walking/cycling along Exmouth’s public footpaths. 
Feedback from the October Parish Paths Workshop

Councilor A Greenhalgh and Terry Knights had attended the workshop.  There was a strimmer course being run for volunteers for those Parishes promoting community involvement.  New booklets promoting East Devon Way plus an enclosed questionnaire for walkers feedback had been distributed by Melanie Wright, more were available.  There would be opportunities to improve the Brixington section when the Upper Lovering site was developed.  
The waymarker sign to A La Ronde on the Exeter Road was obscured by greenery.  
The workshop group took a walk in the morning and were made aware of hazards en route such as electric fences and difficult to open gates.  Some parishes had a large group of volunteers who repaired bridges and storm damaged areas. 
Devon County Council had launched a new website which can be accessed via  devon.gov.uk/public_rights_of_way Devon County Council’s

 web page and there is a general email prow@devon.go.uk for any submissions on any footpath problems/access issues/reports of hogweed or Japanese Knot wood :-

Devon County Council were launching a Road Warden Scheme where volunteers would be trained by DCC and supplied with the necessary equipment stored in a mini container.  Derek wished to be considered as a volunteer road warden.

Update on Sustrans 2 Route
Jan Gannaway, Sustrans Ranger, attended to talk on this item.  She distributed a map to the group which showed the latest development. Route 2 would proceed through the town up to Jarvis Close in Littleham.  Rupert Crosby was the Sustrans Manager for the area.  

The train/bus station interchange map indicated that the proposed zebra crossing would be sited on the cycle route which would mean that cyclists would have to negotiate a route through pedestrians waiting to cross at the zebra which was felt not ideal.  John Petty had met with regards to the pinch point where cyclists would meet pedestrians walking in either direction.  DCC want cyclists to cross at the zebra and then go around the roundabout before dismounting to go into the town. There was already a problem with cyclists at the Imperial Road section.  Route 2 would encourage cyclists to visit the town.  Discussion took place about the cyclists proposed route past The Clipper pub which had been given a 12 month trial.
Dismounting signs sited in the Magnolia Centre need to be lowered.  A recent sign audit had been carried out and Sustrans would order any necessary signs and DCC would fund. 

Cyclepath Strategy

John Petty, accompanied by his wife, had looked at all the cyclepaths in Exmouth and had collated information.  The whole network of cyclepaths will be computerized.  Ross Sutherland will store the information and it would be accessible via a link on EDDC’s website or could be made available in a standalone format.  This would encourage developers to upgrade/encompass paths within new developments and Section 106 funding could provide funding towards upgrading of paths.
Overview of progress on Lower Halsdon Farm multi-user path

Peter Blyth did not attend for this item but the item had been discussed earlier in the meeting with the outcome that he would be applying for planning permission early in 2015.  

Any other business

Discussion took place on whether progress was being made on the paths for Withycombe and Valley Parks area.

Date of the next meeting

The next meeting would be held on Tuesday 28th April 2015 (revised to 23rd April 2015 at 3.30pm).
Signed as a true record ………………………………………… Chair/Vice Chair

Name ………………………………………..       Date …………………………
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